
 
 

A note from the Superintendent… 
 
Dear Perry-Lecompton Family: 

Welcome Back!  I hope this letter finds you well and filled with excitement and anticipation for the upcoming school year. I want to 
extend a warm welcome to each of you. Whether you are returning students or joining us for the first time, we are thrilled to have 
you as part of our Perry-Lecompton family. 

To our dedicated staff members, thank you for your faithful commitment to the success and well-being of our students. I continue to be inspired by your hard work 
and dedication. 

To our students and families, your continued partnership with us is invaluable, and we look forward to another year of shared achievements and growth. 
Collaboration between home and school is critical in the success of your child. We encourage parents and guardians to take an active role in their child’s education 
by participating in parent-teacher conferences, volunteering for school events, and maintaining open communication with teachers and administrators. I encourage 
you to visit our school websites and social media channels often. Thank you for entrusting us with the education and well-being of your child. We are honored to 
partner with you in shaping their future. If, at any time, you feel we can improve in this area, I hope you will let me know. This is important to me and my door is 
always open. 

Please know that our schools are not just buildings; we want our classrooms and halls to be vibrant communities where learning, growth, and discovery happen every 
day. We are committed to providing a safe, supportive, and enriching environment for all students. Our custodial and maintenance staff have worked hard over the 
summer to ensure our classrooms and facilities are ready to go. 

Bond Update: Thank you for your support in providing our students with up-to-date facilities. We are excited about the upgrades. Please continue reading for an 
update on construction plans.  

 Since passage of the bond last November, we have been working with architects and the construction management company to finalize construction 
plans. We have an excellent team in place to ensure we build quality facilities as promised to our stakeholders. 

 Construction projects that won’t impact day-to-day instruction should begin late summer/early fall. The first construction phase will be the Lecompton 
Elementary School addition, the auxiliary gyms at PLHS/PLMS and the ball diamonds at PLHS. I’m sure our middle school and high school Physical 
Education classes, who currently share gym space, will be thrilled when this phase is complete. 

 Construction projects that impact day to day instruction; such as secure entrances, and the PLHS theater upgrades, will begin in the spring/summer of 
2025.  

 
District Office Relocation:  

 During the month of July, we will be moving next door to 203 West Bridge Street. This building was home to Perry Middle School through the early 2000’s, 
then home to the Highland Community College satellite campus. The space has been remodeled and will be a wonderful upgrade for our District Office. 
We anticipate being fully moved in by August 1. Don’t hesitate to drop by for a visit. 

 
Important Dates: 

 Enrollment: Online enrollment will be available beginning Wednesday, July 24.  For families who choose to enroll face-to-face, the school offices will be 
open from 2:00 pm to 7:00 pm on July 31 and on August 1 from 4:00 pm to 7:00 pm.  

 First Day of School: the first day of school is fast approaching! Please mark your calendars for August 13.  
 Parent-Teacher Conferences: Parent-teacher conferences are scheduled for October 16 and 17. These meetings provide an invaluable chance for you to 

connect with your child’s teachers, discuss their progress, and set goals collaboratively.  

Once again, welcome back! If you have any questions, concerns, or suggestions, feel free to reach out to me. Let's make this school year one to remember. 

Warm regards, 

Dr. Josh Woodward 
Superintendent of Schools 
jwoodward@usd343.org 
785-597-5138 

 

2024 –  2025 



 

24-25 
Enrollment  Information 

 

This fall of 2024, the district will continue utilizing the online enrollment process with-PowerSchool Enrollment Express. Student 
enrollment will be required to be completed online.  PowerSchool Enrollment Express is web based and the pages are mobile friendly. 
This will allow parents to complete the process on a computer, smartphone or tablet.  Computers will be available in the buildings during 
onsite enrollment if you do not have access at home. In addition, we are strongly encouraging families to pay fees through the e~Funds 
link on our website. 
 
Starting July 24, parents can update current student enrollment information online through the Parent Portal.  Please select the “Forms” 
button found on the left menu, for each student and complete all screens to ensure we have accurate information on file.  If your child 
will be picked up from or dropped off at a daycare provider’s home, please include that information in the Transportation section. 
 
Next, patrons should go to the Parents and Students section of the District website (www.usd343.net) and open the Enrollment 
link.  The necessary fee schedules are posted for your reference.  Using that information, you may calculate your balance due. Questions 
about fees should be directed to the appropriate school secretary or administrator. 
 
Payment may be made in one lump sum through e~Funds.  Please keep in mind the system will charge $1.00 for an electronic checking 
payment (from your bank account). The system carries a Non-Sufficient Funds (NSF) charge if the payment is returned as such. Patrons 
using debit or credit cards will incur a $2.65 flat fee per $100, per transaction. These fees go directly to e~Funds and are not set by the 
district. For user’s guides and more information on e~Funds please visit the Online Payments article on our website. 
 
In person enrollment will take place 2 p.m. to 7 p.m. on Wednesday, July 31st and 4 p.m. to 7 p.m. on Thursday, August 1st.   We’re 
looking forward to a great school year in partnership with your family.  Please feel free to contact your student’s school principal if you 
would like more information about enrollment procedures.  

   
 
 
The 2024-2025 school year will begin on Tuesday, August 13th for Kindergarten through 12th grade students. The district 
would like to take this opportunity to make each of you aware of proper procedures and behavior expectations prior to 
loading a school bus or van. Our primary concern is the safety of all students, while still operating our school transportation 
system as efficiently as possible.  Keeping the safety of our students and the idea of maximum efficiency in mind, we would 
expect the following: 
  

  Bus and transportation schedules and routing maps will be updated annually prior to the opening of 
school.  Prior to the start of the school year, each bus route will be established based upon pickup at 
the home residence, pick up point,  or a daycare provider in that attendance center.  If the daycare 
provider changes, the new day care provider must be on an already established route for the student’s 
attendance center. 

  
  Bus Drivers will contact you by Monday, August 12th with approximate pick-up and drop-off times.  Please be 
patient.  If you checked the needs transportation box during enrollment your child is on our list.  We will contact 
you if there are any changes on pick-up or drop-off times. 

  
  Students should be out near the road or pick-up point when the bus arrives.  Parents should plan 
on five minutes on each side of the designated time for pick-up of the student.  The driver will stop and open 
the bus door, and if the student is not in sight, the driver will continue on his/her route. The bus will not wait 
on students. 
 
  Students should stay well away from the bus stop area and should not move toward the bus until it stops and 
the door opens. 

24-25 Transportation  Information 



 
 

Transportation Information        (continued)        
 
 

  Students who must cross the road, either to enter or leave the bus, should wait until the driver signals for them 
to cross.  Also, those students crossing the road to load or unload the bus should always cross in front of the 
bus and be at least ten feet ahead of the bus so they can be seen. 
  
  The district approved policy is each student is to have one (1) primary pick-up/drop off point and (1) 
emergency point.  It will be the parent/guardians responsibility to make arrangements to be at one of those 
two points.   District wide, there are typically a high number of special transportation changes for students 
throughout the year.  With the responsibility of student safety being our primary concern, having multiple points 
and special circumstances, and special calendars creates confusion and delays especially for our substitute 
drivers.   Please refrain from using our district buses for transporting to special events such as birthday parties, 
scouting, etc.  Seating is often limited, with the addition of students who do not ordinarily ride, this can create 
confusion and delay for the rest of the route. 
  
  If you must make a change from your child’s primary point then you must call your child’s attendance 
center by 2:30 p.m.  The building secretary will give your child the required note which will allow them to board 
the bus.  Do not call the bus barn or transportation director, as that may only cause confusion.  Please include 
addresses of the location for your child to be dropped off rather than just names.  Please do your best to help 
keep the transporting of our students safe and simple. 

  
  If you know in advance your child needs to ride a different route home, please send a signed note to the office 
secretary. The secretary will initial the note, make a copy and give a copy back to your child. Your child should 
present this note to the bus driver. The note MUST be signed by the office secretary to be considered 
valid.  This includes all students, Kindergarten through 12th grade. 

  
  The driver is in charge of the students and the bus.  The student should obey the driver’s request in a prompt 
and orderly fashion.  NO INAPPROPRIATE BEHAVIOR OR LANGUAGE WILL BE TOLERATED.  Classroom 
conduct is to be observed by the students while on the bus.  In the interest of safety, only low conversation is 
acceptable.  Unnecessary conversation with the driver is not acceptable. 
  
   The driver will not discharge riders at other places besides the regular bus stop unless the driver has 
the proper authorization to do so.  Proper authorization is a note from a parent or guardian, INITIALED by 
the principal or his/her designated representative.  Also, a phone call can be made to the school authorizing 
the principal, or his/her designated representative, to write a note for the driver.  These calls should be made 
to the child’s attendance center by 2:30 p.m. 
  
  PLEASE NOTE:  We will NOT be dropping off or picking up students at individual houses in 
Lecompton or Perry. We will have two designated stops in both Lecompton and Perry. This is in addition to 
the grade schools.  These stops are for the convenience of our students and a service to our communities, but 
we are not required to provide these extra stops.  The stops at Lecompton will be the same as year’s past.  The 
stops in Perry will be determined before school starts and parents will be notified via the district’s school 
messaging system. 
 
  If a student is not riding the bus in the AM morning route, you must notify the driver or the bus barn.  If you 
know in advance that your child will not be riding the AM route, you can call the bus barn in advance.  It is open 
from 5 AM to 5 PM at 785-597-5303. 

  
  If a change in transportation is necessary for the PM route, please call the school building where your child 
attends. Again, this call must be made before 2:30 p.m. to ensure proper notification. 

  
  When bus rules are not observed, disciplinary consequences may include the following: a verbal warning from 
the driver; the student being assigned a seat-no matter their grade or age level; parental contact; a meeting 
with the principal.  If problems continue, the principal will issue a written warning, which could be followed by 
removal of the student from the bus.  At any point, consequences will be determined by the building principal 
for each offense. Severe offenses could result in the loss of bus riding privileges. 

  
  If a parent has a bus question or concern, they should contact the bus driver. 

  
 

Our prime objective is to transport students safely and efficiently!   
We appreciate your cooperation and support!! 



  



 



Helpful   e~Funds   Information 
 

Use the student number your school has 
provided you along with your student’s last 
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STUDENT ACCIDENT INSURANCE 
 

USD 343 Perry Public Schools offers student accident insurance coverage to all students in Pre-school through grade twelve. Parents 
have the option of purchasing this insurance to cover their child while they are 

 attending regular school sessions 
 participating in or attending school-sponsored and supervised extracurricular activities 
 participating in school-sponsored and supervised interscholastic sports, and 
 traveling directly to and from school for regular school session; and while traveling to and from school sponsored and 

supervised extracurricular activities in school-provided transportation 
 

Should parents choose to purchase this coverage, it is a supplemental insurance to your family health insurance.  It only pays out after 
your family health or auto policy does, then within the limits of the policy’s benefits. For more information regarding the District’s 
accident insurance, contact your child’s school secretary.  
 

   

Title I Support for Students 
 

USD 343 offers Title I support to students in Kindergarten through 6th grade who qualify for services.  Your child’s school counselor is 
designated as the Parent Involvement Coordinator for their school site and would be happy to hear from you.  By law, our District must 
provide the following information to parents or guardians upon request: 

 Whether the teacher has met the State requirements for licensure and certification for grade levels and subject areas in which 
the teacher provides instruction; 

 Whether the teacher is teaching under provisional or other emergency status; 
 The college major and any other graduate certification or degree held by the teacher, and the field or discipline of the certification 

or degree; and 
 Whether the child is provided service by paraprofessionals, and if so, their qualifications. 

 
USD 343 is required to notify patrons about the accreditation status of each Title I school.   All schools in the USD 343 District are fully 
accredited. 

For more information about USD 343 Title I services, contact Justin Dunnaway, Assist. Superintendent, at Judunnaway@usd343.org . 
 
 

  NOTIFICATION OF KANSAS STATE REGULATIONS   
Article 36-13-2  

 

Article 36-13-2 states “Pupils transported in a school bus shall be under the authority of and responsible directly to the operator of the bus, unless 
otherwise assigned by proper authorities. Continued disorderly conduct or persistent refusal to submit to the authority of the operator shall be 
sufficient reason for refusing transportation to any pupil. The operator of any school bus shall be responsible for the order and conduct of the pupils 
transported. Drivers are required to report misbehavior by students on the bus.” 
 
GENERAL STUDENT EXPECTATIONS: 
 Students must be ready to load the bus at the established pick up time. If student doesn’t appear, driver will honk the horn. Driver is to depart at 
designated pick up time. Please remember that if ten different students are one minute late, the bus is 10 minutes late for school. 
 Students must ride their assigned bus. In order to ride a bus that they are not assigned to, they must present the driver with a signed note from the 
building office. 
 Students won’t be dropped off at a location different from the enrollment form unless the driver has a note or radio confirmation from the school 
office.  
 Students must remain seated at all times. 
 Students must face the front and sit in an upright position at all times.  
 Absolutely no movement from seat to seat while bus is in motion. 
 If the voice of a particular student can be heard, he/she is too loud. 
 Students must enter and exit the bus in a safe manner. 
 The aisle is to remain clear of feet, bags, etc. 
 No horseplay, inappropriate language or name calling. 
 High school and middle school students cannot ride in another student’s car to PES or LES, then attempt to board the bus for the evening route.  
 
DISCIPLINE PROCEDURES: 
Students who fail to follow the established rules will receive an oral warning from the driver. 
If a second incident occurs, the driver will contact the parent/guardian.  A copy of the “Bus Discipline Report” form will be given to the building 
principal.  
If a third incident occurs, the driver will complete a “Bus Discipline Report” form and submit it to the building principal.  Repeated rule violations can 
result in an assigned seat or suspension of bus riding privileges. Specific issues such as fighting, vandalism, use of drugs and/or behaviors that 
concern the general safety/welfare can result in immediate suspension of bus riding privileges.  

 



Protection of Pupil Rights Amendment (Board Policy IDEA) 
 

Surveys 
Parents have the right to inspect any survey created by an outside agency before it is administered to their children, and to opt them out of such surveys 
unless they are directly connected to an educational outcome approved by the Board of Education. 
 
Physical examination 
This requirement does not apply to routine dental, hearing and vision screenings required under Kansas law.  Parents will be notified of the need to 
conduct any non-emergency invasive physical examination of their student, and may opt them out on a case-by-case basis. 
 
Marketing information 
The schools do not collect any information for the purpose of marketing or selling it.  Information may be collected for the exclusive purpose of 
developing, evaluating, or providing educational products or services to students or to educational institutions. 
 
FERPA Rights 
Unless the information collected from student is designated as directory information, no information gathered about students is released to third parties 
without the express written consent of the parent or eligible student. 

 
NON-DISCRIMINATION POLICY 

 
It is the objective of Perry Lecompton High School (PLHS) to assure equal opportunity in all aspects of education to all students.  No qualified person 
with a designated disability or 504 Plan will be excluded from, denied benefits of, or subjected to discrimination in any courses, or programs.  Students 
with disabilities will be integrated into any and all programs with their non-disabled peers as much as possible. 
 
It is the policy of PLHS to provide equal opportunities to all special education and regular education students in all courses and programs including, but 
not limited to Career and Technical Education, internships, apprenticeships, and work/teaching studies.  PLHS is committed to maintain and promote 
nondiscrimination regarding race, color, creed, national origin or ancestry, marital status, gender, physical or mental handicap unrelated to ability, sexual 
orientation, religion, political philosophy, or age in all phases of educational practices and in accordance with all applicable State and federal laws and 
Executive Orders    

 
ASBESTOS ANNUAL NOTIFICATION TO EMPLOYEES, STUDENTS AND PARENTS 

 
Unified School District 343 has some asbestos containing materials throughout its buildings.  All friable asbestos materials have been removed from our 
school buildings.  Non-friable asbestos materials requiring attention include floor tile and some pipe insulation coverings which are covered and not 
accessible. 
 
As required by AHERA, a certified asbestos inspector and management planner must inspect all school facilities and develop a management plan for 
each facility.  The buildings are being managed and maintained according to law.  The floor tile presents no immediate danger to students and staff and 
can be maintained for an indefinite period of time. 
All asbestos information and a master plan are open to the public and available in the Central Office.  
 

Digital Citizenship and Computer Policy 
Use of any social networking sites is prohibited during school hours on school days.  
 
Cell phones may be used for personal communication any time except during class, subject to the following limitation:  
text communication from staff to students must include the building administrator or athletic director as a recipient. 
 
Personal handheld devices (including but not limited to DS and iPods) may be used as specified in each building’s  
rules.  The district accepts no liability for loss or breakage of such devices. 
 
Employees/Students shall have no expectation of privacy when using district e-mail or other official communication  
systems.  E-mail messages shall be used only to conduct district business and for educational purposes.  All employees/ 
students must use appropriate language in all messages.  Employees are expected to conduct themselves in a  
professional manner and to use the system according to these guidelines and other guidelines published by the  
administration.  Students are expected to use the system following guidelines approved by teachers and administration. 
 
Any e-mail or computer application or information in district computers or computer systems is subject to monitoring by  
the administration.  The district retains the right to duplicate any information in the system or on any hard drive.  Employees who violate district 
computer policies are subject to disciplinary action up to and including termination.  Students who violate these rules, or any other classroom rules 
relating to computer use are subject to disciplinary action up to and including suspension from school. 

 

Positive Learning and Working Environment 
The district is committed to maintaining a learning and working environment free from discrimination, insult, intimidation, or harassment due to race, 
color, religion, sex, age, national origin, or disability. 
 
Any act of harassment or discrimination directed toward a student or employee shall be reported promptly to the building principal or the district 
compliance coordinator for investigation and corrective action. Any student or employee who engages in conduct in contravention of this policy is 
subject to disciplinary action up to and including expulsion from school or termination of employment. 
 
Discrimination against any student on the basis of race, color, national origin, sex, disability or religion in the admission or access to, or treatment in, 
the district’s programs and activities is prohibited. 
 
Superintendent, PO Box 729, Perry, Kansas 66073-0729 (785-597-5138) has been designated to coordinate compliance with nondiscrimination 
requirements contained in Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act 
of 1973, and the Americans With Disabilities Act of 1990. 



 

District-Wide Safety & Security Information 
 

District-Wide Emergency Drills 
Each of the school buildings in the district has an Emergency Preparedness Procedures booklet in the office and in most classrooms.  It addresses many possible situations, some of 
which involve moving students out of the schools to a secure off-site location.  In order to ensure familiarity with the plans with staff, drills are held periodically during the year.  Families 
and community may or may not be notified in advance of these drills.  
 
In an actual emergency requiring relocation, families will be contacted through School Messenger and instructed as to reunification procedures. 

 

School Safety Plans and Crisis Management Plans 
The issue of safety at schools throughout the nation is a major concern.  Perry-Lecompton School District has implemented several actions to address the issue of safety at all of our 
schools.  The district will continue to implement measures which we believe will assist in this effort.  We work cooperatively with the Jefferson County Sheriff’s Department to plan 
methods to address the safety of our students, staff and property.  The support and cooperation of the community is appreciated.  More detailed information is posted on the district 
website under two tabs:  School Safety Plans and Crisis Management Plans. 
 

Drug-Free Schools Policy 
Maintaining drug-free schools is important in establishing an appropriate learning environment for the district’s students.  The unlawful possession, use, sale or distribution of illicit drugs 
and alcohol by students on school premises or as a part of any school activity is prohibited.  This policy is required by the 1989 amendments to the Drug-Free Schools and Communities 
Act, P.O. 102-266, 103 St. 1928.  As a condition of continued enrollment in the district, students shall abide by the terms of this policy. 
 

Tobacco Use Policy 
The use of all tobacco products (cigarettes, cigars, pipes and smokeless tobacco) is prohibited in or on all school district property. The policy applies to everyone working on, working in, 
using or visiting school district properties. It applies to personal vehicles on school district property and district-owned vehicles.  This policy further prohibits tobacco industry advertising, 
marketing, and sponsorship on district property, at school functions, and in school publications. In addition, the exhibition of tobacco-oriented gear or paraphernalia by staff and students 
is prohibited. 

 
Weapons Policy 

No student or patron may knowingly possess, handle, or transmit any object that can reasonably be construed to be a weapon at school, on school property, or at any school-sponsored 
event.  This shall include any weapon or device being used as a weapon, or any facsimile of a weapon.  The school district reserves the right to ensure safety by conducting voluntary 
searches of bags, purses, backpacks, or other containers being brought onto school property at any time.  Persons violating this policy shall be reported to appropriate law enforcement 
agencies; in addition, juveniles shall be reported to DFS or the Commissioner of Juvenile Justice. 
 

Penalties for Students Possessing a Firearm or Other Weapon 
Possession of a firearm or other weapon shall result in expulsion from school for a period of one calendar year, unless modified by the Superintendent on a case-by-case basis, following 
an expulsion hearing conducted by the Superintendent’s designee.  Possession of a facsimile of a weapon may result in suspension or expulsion from school. 

U.S.D. 343 Board of Education 
 

Nick Fergus, President      Nick.Fergus@kaws343org 
Dr. Emily Riner, Vice President       Emily.Riner@kaws343.org  

Ramon Gonzalez II, Member            Ramon.Gonzalez@kaws343.org  
Ryan Blosser, Member       Ryan.Blosser@kaws343.org  

Bill Culver, Member             Bill.Culver@kaws343.org  
Jarae Essman, Member             Jarae.Essman@kaws343.org  
Gretchen Reed, Member    Gretchen.Reed@kaws343.org 

         

District  Office  Information/Staff 
P.O. Box 729, 203 W. Bridge St. 

Perry, KS  66073 
Phone:  785-597-5138   Fax:  785-597-2254 

 
Dr. Josh Woodward, Superintendent 

Justin Dunnaway, Assistant Superintendent 
Jenny Herschell, Clerk of the Board 

Deb Brehm, A/P Clerk/ Treasurer /Food Service/ Sub. Coord. 
William Gantz, District Systems Engineer 

Sheila Volle, District Technology Support Specialist 
Bryan Williams, Director of Maintenance and Mechanics 

 
   BUILDING PHONE/TOLL FREE NUMBER 
PL Daycare                                PES                       785-597-5156  
Lisa Whitehair-Carver, Director      P-L Daycare 785-597-5156 
Bus Barn  785-597-5303 
Food Service    785-597-5872 
Matt Frost, Principal      PLHS  785-597-5124 / 877-236-7138 
Eryn Moland, Principal   PLMS  785-597-5159 / 877-256-5065 
Cole Fredrickson, Assist. Principal   PLMS/PLHS 785-597-5124 / 877-256-5065 
Lisa Whitehair-Carver, Principal   PES/PLPK 785-597-5156 / 877-569-1640 
Mark Lamb, Principal   LES  785-887-6343 / 866-282-2232 
Cole Fredrickson, Transportation    District  785-597-5124     
Mike Paramore, 5-12 Athletics/   PLHS  785-597-5124     
                               Activities Director    

 
Email addresses for USD 343 staff may be found by accessing the District’s 

web page at www.usd343.net  and following the appropriate links. 

USD #343 Mission Statement 
 

Preparing students to become successful citizens. 
    

USD #343 District Beliefs 
 

 Our focus is on being a UNIFIED school district. 
 Our schools must be centers of OPPORTUNITY. 
 Mastery of READING and MATH is fundamental 

to a quality education. 
 INVOLVEMENT IN YOUR SCHOOL AND 

COMMUNITY is an important element in a quality 
school experience. 

 The success of our schools is accomplished 
because all stakeholders accept 
RESPONSIBILITY. 

 For students to learn effectively they must have a 
school environment that demands RESPECT 
FOR THE DIGNITY AND SAFETY OF THE 
INDIVIDUAL. 

 The EFFECTIVE USE and APPROPRIATE 
APPLICATION OF TECHNOLOGY are essential 
for the success of our schools. 

 GOOD CITIZENSHIP and RESPECT FOR 
COUNTRY by staff and students are important 
cornerstones of our educational system. 

 Building a STRONG SUPPORT SYSTEM is a 
key to a child’s success. 

 
 

Note: District Beliefs are listed in random order 


